SEVEN SISTERS COMMUNITY  COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED BLAENDULAIS

Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 13th May 2019
Present:
Chairman:

Mr D C Thomas
Councillors:

Mr J Davies, Mr E W Francis, Mrs N Herdman,

Cllr S Hunt, Mr G James, Mr L Jenkins, 

Mr B L Parfitt, Mr M Rivers, Mrs G Smith, 

Mr P Totterdale


Clerk:


Mrs L E Oliver
1
Apologies for Absence

There were no apologies
2
Declaration of Interests


There were no declarations
3
To Receive the Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 1st April 2019
After one alteration it was RESOLVED that the minutes were a true record of the meeting and were signed by the Chairman

4
Matters Arising 
There were no matters arising
5
To Receive the Minutes of an Extraordinary Meeting held on 17th April 2019

It was RESOLVED that the minutes were a true record of the meeting and were signed by the Chairman

6
Matters Arising

Cllr Hunt said that the signs for the Recreation ground were £173 for the two, not each.  He said there was an error in the Welsh spelling on the signs which was the fault of the manufacturer and they would be replaced at no charge.
7
Policing Matters 
Mr Parfitt said there was a PACT meeting on 22nd May
Mr Davies asked if anyone had information regarding recent burglaries in the valley.  Cllr Hunt gave information and Mr Rivers said there had been three break-ins in Onllwyn and one in Seven Sisters.
Mr Davies asked why the Police make mountains in the area more important than the communities.

Cllr Hunt suggested inviting a senior Police Officer to a meeting.  This was agreed and the Clerk was asked to contact the Chief Constable.

8
Community Hall and CHAOSS 


Mr Parfitt said the electrician had started work on the emergency lights.

The Clerk said the boiler had been installed and was partially working but needed a sensor for the tank, which would hopefully come this week.


Mr Parfitt had circulated the Caretaker’s report.


The question was again asked, who was responsible for the damaged fence on the car park.  Mr Parfitt agreed to ask Andrew Morse.


The subject of the swings was raised and also the damaged gabion by the Muga.  Mr Parfitt said he would look at the gabion to ascertain what repairs were needed


The height of the fence at the Muga was mentioned but the Chairman said it was of standard height.


Cllr Hunt said we still had £13,000 from the play equipment pot.  Mr Davies felt that, as we have had a very expensive month, we should be careful what is spent.


The Clerk said the annual play equipment inspection was due next month and it was thought the play area may have to be closed for safety reasons.   Mr Totterdale asked how long this would be for, as his Wife brought special needs children to the area.
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It was agreed that the hole in the ground would be filled in as a matter of urgency and Sutcliffe Play would be asked to quote for replacing the swing, slide and safety matting.  Mr James said the Britain in Bloom poster that the Caretaker had circulated was a good idea.
9
Recreation Ground – to include the opening ceremony
Everyone agreed that the play equipment was excellant and Mr James said hundreds of children were playing on it today.
Mr Davies said his understanding was that his understanding was that it is a teenage park but the signed says eight years or over.  Mr Jenkins said the equipment was designed for children over eight.
The Clerk advised the insurance was in place at an extra cost of £503.10 per year with an extra £272.91 being payable for the rest of this year until the renewal date.

The completion certificate for Sutcliffe Play was signed by the Vice Chairman.

The Clerk said she had drawn down the loan from NPTCBC in order to pay Sutcliffe Play’s invoice.

The Clerk had signed the loan agreement as Proper Officer after agreement with the then Chairman.
Mr Davies and the Chairman said they were very embarrassed at the Opening Ceremony.
The Vice Chairman suggested going through the paperwork related to the event.  He said at the extraordinary meeting on 25th March, it had been decided who was to be invited.   The then Vice Chairman then asked the Clerk to invite Christina Rees MP, which she did.   When the then Chairman heard of this, he asked the Clerk to retract the invitation as the ceremony was supposed to be non-political.  Councillors had been circulated with the Clerk’s email and Christina Rees’s reply.  The then Chairman said her reply suggested she would attend as a resident to support the council.   He said what followed was a disgrace as Ms Rees stood with the Mayor and Councillors for the official photograph, it was unknown whether she was invited to do so or not.   Cllr Hunt then gave a heated speech to say she should not be stood there as this was a non-political event.   Ms Rees was very upset and eventually moved.  Cllr Hunt said he was very upset that this had happened and that she had threatened to report him.  He said she knew she was not invited so why put herself in that position?  There had been some accusations and threats between Councillors.  Mr Davies said the Mayor had said she was an elected MP and Mr Davies questioned Cllr Hunt’s right to give his opinion.  He said when she stood there it should have been discussed and the then Chairman should have asked her to move.  He said it was an outburst by a Community Councillor which divided the community rather than bring it together.   The then Chairman said he had spoken to Ms Rees and she threatened to report him as well.  He said he had tried to smooth it over during his opening speech and managed to thank most of the people involved with the project.  He said the incident was an embarrassment to this Council.  He said Ms Rees was humiliated but she is an experienced MP and should have known better.  Mrs Herdman said she was approached by a number of residents after the event and felt that it was utterly disgusting that this should have happened when there were children present.
A general discussion ensued, and Mr Francis said mistakes were made do we need to do anything now?  The Vice Chairman said to stop this happening again we must stick to our decisions or hold another meeting to change them.   Mr Davies asked Cllr Hunt what would happen now about the media statement.  Cllr Hunt apologised for his actions and said he would cancel the meeting with the media.   The Chairman apologised to the Council for his mistake and said it would not happen again.  He said no one should give speeches or issue statements other than the Chairman or Vice Chairman.  It was agreed that no further action should be taken other than to learn from these mistakes.





2019/03
10
Brynbedd Cemetery
The Chairman reported that a tree had been uprooted during the recent high winds and had knocked down a wall and damaged a trampoline in a resident’s garden.  He said Marco had dealt with the tree the next day to make it safe.  The Clerk said she initially thought the Insurers were not going to cover it but they had now asked for details of the claims so she presumed that it was going ahead.

Cllr Hunt had sent the Clerk a report following a tree inspection by NPTCBC.  This said at least ten trees needed to be removed and others needed close monitoring.  It also recommended a full inspection of all trees at the cemetery.  It was RESOLVED that the trees were to be removed and the Clerk was asked to obtain three quotations for the work.  Mr Parfitt said he would meet anyone on site.
The Clerk read out a letter from Mr Ashley McCutcheon offering a donation to help with the upkeep f the cemetery.   It was agreed that the Clerk would write to him and ask if he could help with the cost of the tree removal.

The Chairman said soil had built up on the path to the Cwm from grave digging and needed removing.  Mr Parfitt said he feared the soil  may be contaminated and suggested the grave digger should remove it and charge the undertaker.   Mr Davies said he had attended a funeral recently and felt the grave diggers should be more discreet.

The Clerk had written to the Business Rates Team to query the difference in rates between Brynbedd and Banwen cemeteries.  They had replied the rateable value of Brynbedd was £2800 and Banwen was £1100 and suggested contacting the valuation office for more information.  The Clerk had done this and they had not been able to supply a reason but suggested appealing as a protective measure.  Councillors asked the Clerk to do this.

11
Meeting Attended by Members


The Chairman and Mrs Smith had attended the Celtic Energy meeting

12
Planning Matters


There had been no applications

13
Correspondence


One Voice Wales/SLCC Joint Event 15 May 2019, circulated 9.4.19

14
Clerk’s Report

Income
Cemetery







    25.00
Accounts for payment

L Oliver, April






  339.80

C Freeman, April





  as per contract

G Lindsay, April






    94.42

NPTCBC School Crossing Jan-Mar 19



1363.92

Eric Collier & Son, Boiler





  156.00 inc VAT

HMRC, PAYE and NIC





1017.36

Mains Gas, Boiler deposit





3222.00 inc VAT

Welsh Water, rates cemetery and hall




  182.90

15
Co-Option of Councillor
The Clerk said the official notices had been posted and, although there were two people originally interested, no one had applied.  It was agreed to re advertise the position for the July meeting and Councillors would display the notice wherever possible.
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16
To agree the annual accounts and sign the annual return
The Clerk had prepared the annual accounts and circulated them to Councillors.  It was proposed by Mr Parfitt, seconded by the Vice Chairman and RESOLVED to accept the accounts.  The Vice Chairman signed the annual return as he was Chairman for the year to which they referred.   Mr Davies thanked the Clerk for the work involved.
17
Defibrillator
The Vice Chairman said the surgery had no objections to siting their defibrillator outside, providing they had easy access and it

 could be locked.   Mr Parfitt had been told the defibrillator at Onllwyn was out of date, he was waiting for more information.  The Clerk said the boxes for the defibrillators were £400 each.   Mr Davies said the bowls and old age clubs did not want the defibrillator sited outside and may be able to make a donation towards a new one for inside the hall.  The Cariad boxes were no longer lockable and did not have a code, although they are alarmed.  Clerk to contact the Clerk at Crynant for information on their boxes.
18
Doctor’s Surgery

The Vice Chairman reported that they were running two campaigns at the moment, Bowel Cancer Screening and a Dying Matters initiative.   He said they would shortly be running a campaign to increase the uptake of the MMR vaccination, as measles were a growing problem.   He asked if Councillors would help in distributing leaflets for this campaign.  He said the new doctors were settling in well.
19
Soar Chapel Site

Cllr Hunt said Peter Weaver said he was committed to sorting the site out but had not contacted him yet.  The Chairman said a lot of rubbish had been removed from the site and it was now possible to access the graves.
20
Celtic Energy Meetings


The Chairman and Mrs Smith had attended a meeting at the Coelbren site and gave an outline of what had been covered.   They are hoping to have plans soon for a 7.5km circular railway.
Cllr Hunt said roadshows would be starting shortly.

Mrs Smith said Celtic Energy would run tours of the railway if groups wished to attend. Clerk to write to the Site Manager for dates.
21
Any Other Business

The Clerk asked to take six days leave starting this Friday.   Councillors had no objections.
Cllr Hunt reported that since the opening of the new playpark there had been smoking in the area and dogs running loose.  He had put a notice on Facebook regarding this.

It was queried that there was a bylaw stating dogs were not allowed on the recreation ground.

Mr Davies said there would be a meeting re the Rugby Club Foodbank tomorrow night.

Signed : D C Thomas,   Chairman      

 Date: 3rd June 2019
2019/05
